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Testimony in Support of LD 219 An Act to Limit Hypodermic Apparatus Exchange Programs to 
a One-for-One Exchange 

 
March 17, 2024 
 
Senator Henry Ingwersen, Chair 
Representative Michele Myer – Chair 
Members of the Health and Human Services Committee 
 
The City of Sanford by Resolution passed on October 15th, 2024 by the Sanford City Council, hereby 
offers Testimony in Support of LD 219 to limit licensed Syringe Service Programs to a one-for-one 
exchange of syringes.  
 
The City of Sanford worked with the Maine CDC and DHHS over the span of not less than 5 years 
upon the certification of a Syringe Services Programs d/b/a Maine Access Points became licensed by 
the State to operate in Sanford. There was an immediate increase in the number of inappropriately 
discarded syringes found everywhere on private and public properties. The Maine CDC indicated 
repeatedly that it was subject to Harm Reduction for the clients of the service and failed to recognize 
the Public Health Hazard created by the inordinate number of syringes discarded across the City.  
 
For nearly 25 years the Syringe Services Programs operated at a 1:1 exchange. On September 1, 2022, 
the Maine CDC by Emergency Rule Making eliminated the requirement for a 1:1 exchange program 
and replaced it with the allowance of a 1:1+ Program providing for 100 syringes per Consumer per 
visit. In November of 2022, the Maine CDC adopted the 1:1+ Program allowance as Routine Technical 
Rule, remaining in effect today.  
 
The City of Sanford saw a direct correlation of increased numbers of inappropriately discarded needles 
and made the Maine CDC aware of the public health crisis imposed upon all people within Sanford of 
the contaminated syringes. The Maine CDC and DHHS failed to recognize the dangers and took no 
Action. The City further documented the removal of 14,716 inappropriately discarded syringes of the 
documented 19,722 syringes NOT returned to the Program (syringes were not exchanged) in 2023. 
Maine CDC refused to amend their Program allowances.  
 
Therefore, on October 15, 2024 the City of Sanford passed the attached Resolution. The City further 
enacted an Emergency Ordinance to limit any State Licensed Syringe Service Program operated within 
Sanford to provide ONLY a 1:1 Exchange and NOT the 1:1+ Program allowed by the CDC. The City 
further enacted the Ordinance limiting operations to 1:1 as permanent on March 4, 2025.   
 
 
 



 
 
 
The City of Sanford can now document the extreme reduction of inappropriately discarded syringes 
across our City. The State licensed Syringe Service Program continues to operate in Sanford under the 
pretense of Harm Reduction for its Clients due to blood-born pathogens. The City’s Ordinance actions 
continues to provide Harm Reduction to our Residents by limiting exposure to discarded contaminated 
syringes.  
 
Pursuant to the City’s Actions, and for all the statements of fact within the Attached Resolution, the 
City of Sanford supports the passage of LD 219 to address the Public Health Crisis stems form 
exposures to the inappropriate discard of contaminated syringes. Harm Reduction should be for ALL 
People of Maine and NOT just those using injectable medications of drugs.  
 
The City of Sanford supports LD 219.  
 
 
Submitted on Behalf of the City of Sanford 
 
Steven R. Buck 
City Manager   
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